
78� Reference�&�User�Services�Quarterly

SoURCeS

studied the Holocaust (732). Readers of this reference work 
will be introduced to events and issues through the critical 
lens of political science.

The breadth of the encyclopedia can be seen partially in 
the range of biographies. It is problematic that virtually all 
living figures are excluded from the encyclopedia, which is 
understandable for people such as Barack Obama who have 
actively evolving biographies. However, the exclusion of some 
figures such as Nelson Mandela or Jimmy Carter, who have 
well established legacies that will continue, but are already 
significant enough to warrant a biographical essay represent 
one area that could have been expanded. The overall cover-
age of key thinkers, political figures, and political scientists is 
extensive. For example, not only can well-known individuals 
such as W.E.B. Dubois be found, but important academics 
such as Nelson Polsby and Judith Shklar are also featured.

The Encyclopedia of Political Science will strengthen all ref-
erence collections in Political Science. If a library owns many 
of the narrowly focused reference works within Political Sci-
ence, The Encyclopedia of Political Science will offer a broader 
perspective. If a library owns few or no reference works on 
subtopics in political science, this work will instantly provide 
a comprehensive overview of topics related to Political Sci-
ence. Highly recommended for all college libraries—Shannon 
Pritting, Special Instruction and Programming Librarian, State 
University of New York College at Oswego, Oswego, New York

Encyclopedia of the U.S. Government and the Environment: 
History, Policy, and Politics. Ed. by Matthew Lindstrom. 
Santa Barbara, Calif.: ABC-Clio, 2011. 2 vols. acid free 
$180.00 (ISBN 978-1-59884-237-1). E-book available 
(978-1-59884-238-8), call for pricing.

United States government policy concerning the environ-
ment has developed through the last two hundred years as 
the nation expanded westward, new natural resources were 
discovered and exploited, and the federal government itself 
increased in size, authority, and jurisdiction. It is a compli-
cated history involving issues that include federalism vs. local 
authority, free enterprise, demand for energy, industrializa-
tion, population growth, and the increasing scientific knowl-
edge about the effects and hazards of land use and resource 
exploitation. It is also a history that continues to have impact 
in our lives and our environment today, as well as ramifica-
tions for our future as policies are changed with the shifts in 
personnel in government. It is therefore important that library 
communities have access to current resources, such as the 
Encyclopedia of the U.S. Government and the Environment: His-
tory, Policy, and Politics, that engage the reader on this interplay 
regarding the environment between the government’s policy 
makers and their various constituencies.

General Editor, Mathew Lindstrom, has gathered 120 
researchers and academic writers to create a two-volume 
reference work of approximately 300 signed entries. The en-
tries (of one to three pages) are listed alphabetically, comple-
mented by black and white photography and completed by 

individual lists of references. The first volume includes three 
prefatory essays on the history of government policy and 
politics regarding the environment and the second volume 
concludes with a timeline and index. Of special note are the 
expanded entries, titled “Primary Documents” on landmark 
court rulings and legislation on environmental issues (for ex-
ample, Marine Mammal Protection Act) that are given extend-
ed coverage by including the actual text of the ruling or law.

In his introduction Lindstrom describes this work as a 
“comprehensive overview of the major environment laws 
and actors in and out of the of the U.S. government” and 
this reviewer agrees with his estimation (xviii). Lindstrom has 
assembled an excellent reference work that offers the reader 
ideas for further research and study on a broad spectrum of 
environmental and political issues. As this title is also the first 
encyclopedia to deal solely with government policies and the 
environment, there is no reference title for comparison and 
this reviewer would suggest it as a relevant addition to any 
public or academic library.—Paul MacLennan, Reference As-
sistant, CSU-East Bay Library, Hayward, California

Gender and Women’s Leadership: A Reference Handbook. 
Ed. by Karen O’Connor. Los Angeles, Calif.: Sage Reference, 
2011. 2 vols. $325 (ISBN 978-1-4129-6083-0).

Although one of the newest interdisciplinary fields in 
academia in the past 20 years, Leadership Studies has already 
established a solid foothold on many university campuses 
across North America. Students up to this point could use 
a handful of reference materials for a broad overview of the 
prominent people, theories, organizations, etc. within the 
new field, such as James Burns’s four-volume Encyclopedia 
of Leadership (Sage, 2004). However, there has not yet been 
any reference material to focus on gender and women within 
leadership studies as an in-depth review.

Gender and Women’s Leadership, a 2-volume reference 
handbook, is part of a larger reference leadership series cover-
ing topics ranging from environmental leadership to political 
and civic leadership. The dedication of a handbook to gender 
and women’s leadership speaks both to the importance of 
women within leadership and to the lack of their inclusion 
in past leadership reference material.

The handbook is a strong reference tool not only for stu-
dents beginning their endeavor into leadership studies, but 
also for the students learning about the great role that women 
have and continued to play locally, nationally and globally. 
The over 100 entries offer topics ranging from foundational 
history of feminist theory to analysis of women’s leadership 
around the world within governments, family, history, litera-
ture, health, religion, and social movements. The chapters 
contain ample explanatory information written in a style that 
students will find both accessible and engaging—almost to 
the point that they could use the handbook itself as a supple-
mental course textbook.

Contributors to the handbook, primarily women leaders 
themselves, include oppositional views within their chapters, a 


